Surrey Under 140 Chess Report 2015-2016

The Surrey U140 season has been an enjoyable one filled with so much excitement and anticipation.  We all knew that, as captain, we had some big boots to fill belonging to the outgoing captain, David Howes, that we hoped that we could do the SCCA proud by putting in performances that would exceed their expectations.  No one could have predicted the success of the team this year.

Normally these reports are produced at the end of the season giving the results of the players but as I type this we are within a fortnight of discovering whether or not we are the best U140 team in the country at the moment.  For those who have not heard, the U140 team have successfully negotiated all the rounds up to the final and on July 2nd we play Worcestershire at Warwick in the National Final.

During the course of qualifying for the National Stages,  it soon became obvious that Kent and Surrey were the strongest two counties.  We managed to secure 3 wins, 1 draw and only 1 defeat to Kent where we were defeated 10½ to 5½ which was a record which was bettered only by Kent which meant we finished 2nd in our group.  Although the top three qualified, we were keen not to finish 3rd as this would have meant a potential semi-final against Kent and, given our union stage result, we felt that avoiding 3rd was best and were pleased to finish 2nd .

The downside of finishing 2nd meant that we faced both an away quarter final and semi final ties.  The quarter finals pitched us against Hampshire where we were successful 10-6 and it accumulated in an away trip to Derbyshire to play Lancashire.  The venue for this match was ironic as Lancashire had beaten Derbyshire in the quarter finals to set up the showdown.  This was, as you may expect, closely fought and Surrey came out on top 8 ½ to 7 ½ .

The final chapter of this season will be written on Saturday 2nd July with play due to start at 1.30pm.

I have used 31 players over the course of the season with many clubs represented.  Players from Ashtead, Coulsdon, Crystal Palace, Dorking, Guildford, South Norwood, Streatham, Surbiton and Wallington have been selected to represent their county at U140 level during the course of the season and I am sorry if I have left any club out.  Out of those 31 players, 24 of them scored above 50% with 10 of them scoring above 70%,

I would like to finish with my usual thank you.  Firstly, I would like to pay particular homage to those unsung heroes who are the car drivers.  To anyone who has been prepared to arrange lifts or collect people from places to take them to or from a chess match it has fully been appreciated – without them I, as captain, would not have been able to field the strongest possible team I could.

I would like to thank Adam Crafer of Coulsdon chess club who twice played at short notice due to illness of a player including in the quarter final away to Hampshire and ended up with a score of 2 out of 2.

David Moss of Crystal Palace chess club ended up with a score of 80% from 5 matches (4 out of 5) and Nick Driver and Michael Ifalore both ended with 71.43% which was the highest percentage by a player who has played in all 7 matches so far.  Nick is one of 13 players who has remained unbeaten so far this season.

The story continues...

Daniel Gliddon

Surrey U140 Captain

